
                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

JANICE M. AUNGST,                )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO.  84-1532
                                 )
SADDLEBROOK GOLF & TENNIS        )
RESORT,                          )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

          A final hearing was held in this case in Zephyrhills on August 27,
1984.  The issue is whether respondent Saddlebrook Golf & Tennis Resort
(Saddlebrook) unlawfully discriminated against petitioner, Janice M. Aungst
(Aungst), with respect to privileges of employment with Saddlebrook because of
Aungst's religion, in violation of Section 760.10, Florida Statutes (1983).

                        FINDINGS OF FACT  1/

     1.  Petitioner Janice Aungst is a former employee of respondent Saddlebrook
Golf & Tennis Resort.  (Transcript Tr. at 13-14; 33.)

     2.  Saddlebrook, as its name suggests, is a golf and tennis resort located
in Zephyrhills, Florida.  It is owned by Penton/IPC, Inc. of Cleveland, Ohio, a
subsidiary of The Pittway Corporation.  (Tr. at 81; 97.)

     3.  Aungst was hired by Saddlebrook in November of 1980 to work in the
housekeeping department.  (Tr. at 33;48.) Oletha Cox (Cox), Director of
Housekeeping, interviewed Aungst for the position of housekeeper.  (Tr. at 33;
60.)

     4.  At the time she was hired, Aungst told Cox that her religion would not
allow her to work on Saturdays. (Tr. at 33.)

     5.  Cox told Aungst that she would not have to work on Saturdays.  (Tr. at
33-34.) Aungst was never scheduled to work on Saturday the entire time she
worked at Saddlebrook.  (Tr. at 34; 61.) Cox did not schedule Aungst to work on
Saturdays because Aungst requested the time off.  (Tr. at 61.)

     6.  On February 11, 1982, Aungst voluntarily transferred from housekeeping
to the laundry which at the time was in the same department.  (Tr. at 48; 60-
61.)



     7.  In July of 1982, business at Saddlebrook was slow, and Aungst accepted
a voluntary layoff with the understanding that she would receive the same rate
of pay, insurance benefits and seniority privileges when recalled.  At the time
she accepted the voluntary layoff, there were no assurances made as to when she
would be called back to work other than when business picked up.  (Tr. at 13-14;
34.) In September, Aungst knew that business was still slow.  (Tr. at 37; 52-
53.)

     8.  Before she took the layoff, Aungst told Cox that she could not work
during the first week of October, 1982, because this was the time of the
celebration of the Feast of the Tabernacles.  (Tr. at 37-38.)

     9.  Saddlebrook's business began to pick up at the end of September and
beginning of October, and the first employees were recalled from layoff.  Aungst
was not called back because Claude Christensen (Christensen) , the new Laundry
Manager (hired September 27, 1982), had been told by Cox that Aungst was un-
available until after October 9, 1982 because she was on personal business. (Tr.
at 72; 79.)

     10.  In the middle of October, 1982, Aungst came into the laundry and Cox
introduced Aungst to Christensen.  (Tr. at 71-72.)  Aungst asked Christensen why
she had not been recalled.  (Tr. at 72.)  Christensen told Aungst that she had
not been recalled because Cox had told him that she would not be available to
return to work until after October 9, 1982.  (Tr. at 72; 79.)  During this
meeting, Aungst did not inform Christensen in any way about her religion.  (Tr.
at 79.)  At that time, Christensen told Aungst that she was next on the list to
be recalled.  (Tr. at 38; 72.)

     11.  After October, 1982, the total number of employees at Saddlebrook and
in the laundry department decreased.  (Respondent's Exhibit 6.)

     12.  A couple of weeks later, Aungst came to the laundry department and
again spoke with Christensen.  Aungst wanted to know if there were any positions
available.  Christensen told her that there was nothing available at that time.
(Tr. at 72.)

     13.  During this meeting, Christensen told Aungst that she would be subject
to a seven day rotating work schedule when she returned to Saddlebrook.  (Tr. at
72.)  Aungst told Christensen that she would not be able to work under this
condition, because she observed her Sabbath `on Saturday.  (Tr. at 73.)  Aungst
gave Christensen no further explanation.  She did not go into detail with him
about her Church's practices (Tr. at 39-40; 72-73), but she was very adamant
about not having to work on Saturdays.  She was so adamant that she thinks
Christensen may have been offended.  (Tr. at 40.)

     14.  In January of 19833, the demands of the resort had increased
drastically, and more employees were needed.  The first position in the laundry
department since October, 1982 became available.  (Tr. at 72-74; Respondent's
Exhibit 6.)

     15.  On January 18, 1983, Christensen contacted Aungst and informed her
that there was an opening in the laundry department, and she could begin working



the next day.  Christensen reminded her that she would be subject to a seven day
rotating work schedule like the other employees. (Tr. at 73-74.) Aungst declined
the job offer and said it would have been against her religious beliefs to
accept the position.  Aungst did not elaborate any further on her decision not
to take the job. (Tr. at 74.)  By the time Aungst called back to ask for a part-
time job, Christensen already had filled the two full-time positions that had
been available.

     16.  Aungst never had any discussions about her religion with Nancy Peck
(Peck), Manager of Personnel Services at Saddlebrook, or Adam Byrd (Byrd),
General Manager of Saddlebrook.  Tr. at 41; 80; 85.)  Peck was aware that
Aungst's day of worship was Saturday, but that was all.  In fact, she mistakenly
thought  Aungst was a Seventh Day Adventist.  (Tr. at 92.) Aungst never wrote a
letter to Saddlebrook management explaining her religious needs to them.  (Tr.
at 41.)

     17.  Aungst is not a member of the World Wide Church of God.  In 1980,
Aungst's minister wrote the Church and told the Church that her baptism was
invalid.  During the time she worked at Saddlebrook, Aungst was never a member
of the World Wide Church of God.  (Tr. at 33.) Aungst did regularly attend the
World Wide Church of God and observe its Sabbath and holidays. (Tr. at 58.)

     18.  On or about March 21, 1983, Aungst filed a charge of religious
discrimination against Respondent Saddlebrook.  The charge was filed with the
Florida Commission on Human Relations (Commission) and the Equal Employment
Opportunity Commission (EEOC).  (Respondent's Exhibit 1.)

     19.  During the third week of April, 1983, Russell Herbert (Herbert),
Personnel Director of Penton/IPC, received a phone call from Peck informing him
that Aungst had filed a charge of religious discrimination against Saddlebrook.
Herbert expressed his concern to Peck and shortly thereafter made arrangements
to meet with Aungst.  (Tr. at 97-99.) Aungst had called to make an appointment
to talk with Byrd.  (Tr. at 18.) On May 3, 1983, Peck called Aungst to tell her
that she had arranged a meetinq for her to talk to Byrd and Herbert on May 3,
1983.  (TR. at 85.)  On May 4, 1983, Peck wrote Aungst to confirm the
appointment.  (Respondent's Exhibit 2.)

     20.  On May 13, 1983, Herbert, whose office is located in Cleveland, Ohio,
came to Tampa in order to meet with Aungst at Saddlebrook.  (Respondent's
Exhibit 8.)  The sole purpose of Herbert's trip to Saddlebrook was to make
Aungst an unconditional offer of employment in the housekeeping department.  The
housekeeping department would have been able to accommodate Aungst's desire not
to work on Saturdays.  (TR. at 99; Respondent's Exhibit 8.)

     21.  On May 10, 1983, Aungst told Peck she was not coming to the meeting.
She confirmed this on May 11, 1983 in a telephone call to Byrd's secretary.
(TR. at 85.)

     22.  On May 15, 1983, Herbert spoke with Gwendolyn Durham (Durham), the
Commission investigator assigned to Aungst's case.  (Respondent's Exhibit 8; TR.
at 102-03.)  Herbert expressed his extreme disappointment that Aungst failed to
attend the scheduled meeting.  (Respondent's Exhibit 8.)

     23.  Shortly after she cancelled the meeting with Saddlebrook, Aungst spoke
with Durham.  Durham told Aungst that she have been offered a job if she had
attended the meeting with Herbert and Byrd.  (TR. at 44.)



     24.  Aungst then spoke with Peck.  Peck told her that if she wanted to
discuss her employment situation any further, she should contact Herbert.
Despite the fact that Aungst knew how to contact Herbert, she took no action at
that time to resolve the situation.  (TR. at 45-46).  She actually was no longer
interested in employment at Saddlebrook for various reasons.

     25.  When Aungst was hired in November of 1980, Saddlebrook was a new
resort and there were only three employees in the entire housekeeping
department.  The hiring of Aungst and several others brought the department up
to eleven.  There was no separate laundry department.  (Tr. at 60; 62; 81.)

     26.  When Christensen was hired to be Laundry Manager on September 27,
1982, there were more than seventy employees in both the housekeeping and
laundry departments combined.  (Tr. at 62-63; 71.) There were eleven employees
in the laundry department alone.  (Tr. at 63.)

     27.  In January of 1983, the demands of the resort had increased
significantly, and it was not possible for Christensen to schedule Aungst so
that she would not have to work on Saturdays.  (Tr. at 75.)

     28.  During the winter and spring of 1985, it was not uncommon for the
laundry machinery to be running twenty or more hours per day.  There was a
second shift working a full eight hours per day as well as overtime.
Christensen would come in at 3:30 a.m. and work a third shift himself and then
stay on until seven or eight at night.  The laundry department was so busy that
there were frequent times during 1983 when the laundry would pile up, because
the machinery was working at maximum capability.  (Tr. at 74-76.)

     29.  In the laundry department, the weekend work is not lighter than the
weekday work.  There have been quite a few weekends when all the employees have
had to work.  Sometimes, all the laundry department employees have to work on
the same day.  (Tr. at 76.)

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     30.  Section 760.10 of the Florida Statutes provides:

          (1)  It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
          (a) To discharge or to fail or refuse to hire
          any individual, or otherwise to discriminate
          against any individual with respect to compen-
          sation, terms, conditions, or privileges of
          employment, because of such individual's race,
          color, religion, sex, national origin, age,
          handicap, or marital status.
          (b) To limit, segregate, or classify employ-
          ees or applicants for employment in any way
          which would deprive or tend to deprive any
          individual of employment opportunities, or
          adversely affect any individual's status as
          an employee, because of such individual's
          race, color, religion, sex, national origin,
          age, handicap, or marital status.  Florida
          Statutes, Subsection 760.10 (1)(a) and (b).



     31.  Florida's employment discrimination statute, Subsection 760.10,
Florida statutes, is patterned after VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as
amended, 42 U.S.C. Subsection 2000 et seq.  (Title VII).  School Board of Leon
County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103, 108, n.2 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981); Bennett v.
Southern Marine Management Co., 531 F.Supp. 115, 116, (M.D., Fla. 1982).

     32.  Under Title VII, it is an unlawful employment practice for an employer
to discriminate against an individual because of his or her religion unless the
employer demonstrates that it is unable reasonably to accommodate to the
employee's religious observance or practice without undue hardship on the
conduct of the employer's business.  42 U.S.C. Subsection 20003(j); 42 U.S.C.
Subsection 2000e-2(a).

     33.  An individual seeking to make out a prima facie case of religious
discrimination must prove:  (1) that he or she has a bona fide religious belief
that conflicts with an employment requirement; (2) that he or she informed the
employer of his or her belief; and (3) that he or she was penalized for failing
to comply with the conflicting employment requirement.  Turpen v. Missouri-
Kansas-Texas Railroad Co., 736 F.2d 1022, 1026, 35 Fair Empl. Prac. Cas. (BNA)
492, 495 (5th Cir. 1984); Bhatia v. Chevron U.S.A., Inc., 734 F.2d 1382, 1383
(9th Cir. 1984); Murphy v. Edge Memorial Hospital, 550 F.Supp. 1185, 1187-88
(M.D. Ala. 1982).  Once a prima facie case is established, the burden shifts to
the employer to show that it could not reasonably accommodate the employee's
religious observance or practice without undue hardship.  Id.  Some courts also
require the employer to establish that it made a good faith effort to
accommodate the employee's religious beliefs.  Bhatia v. Chevron U.S.A., Inc.,
supra.  Cf.  also Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S.
248, 253, 101 S.Ct. 1089, 1093, 67 L.Ed2d 207 (1981).

     34.  Aungst has failed to establish a prima facie case of religious
discrimination.  Aungst did not sufficiently explain her religious needs to
Saddlebrook.  To establish a prima facie case of religious discrimination, an
employee must do more to explain his religious needs than just inform his
employer that he cannot work on the Sabbath because of his religion.  Chrysler
Corp. v. Mann, 561 F.2d 1282, 1285-86 (8th Cir. 1977), cert. denied, 434 U.S.
1039 (1978).  Aungst never explained her religious needs to the management at
Saddlebrook.  (Tr. at 41; 80; 85; 92).  She never went into detail with
Christensen about her religious practices.  (Tr. at 39-40; 72-73).  The only
thing she ever told Cox or Christensen was that she observed her Sabbath on
Saturday.  (Tr. at 33; 73).

     35.  Even if Aungst were able to establish a prima facie case of religious
discrimination, Aungst's claim would still fail.  Saddlebrook demonstrated that,
although it had accommodated her in the past, it was unable reasonably to
continue to accommodate Aungst's religious practices without undue hardship.
Turpen v. Missouri-Kansas-Texas Railroad Co., supra; Bhatia v. Chevron, U.S.A.,
Inc., supra; Murphy v. Edge Memorial Hospital, supra.

     36.  When Aungst was hired by Saddlebrook in November of 1980, Saddlebrook
was able to accommodate Aungst's request not to work on Saturday.  Because
Aungst requested the time off, Cox did not schedule Aungst to work on any
Saturday from the time she began working until the time she took a voluntary
layoff.  (Tr.33-34; 61.)

     37.  Saddlebrook further accommodated Aungst's religious practices when it
did not call her back to work during the Feast of the Tabernacles in October,
1982.  (Tr. at 37-38; 72; 77.)



     38.  It would have been a hardship on the conduct of the resort for
Christensen to have guaranteed that Aungst would not have to work on Saturdays
when she was called back to work in January of 1983.  (Tr. at 74-76.)

     39.  In January of 1983, Aungst was recalled because the demands of the
resort had increased significantly.  (Tr. at 72-74; Respondent's Exhibit 6.) It
was not possible to schedule Aungst so that she would not have to work on
Saturdays.  There were quite a few weekends when all the laundry department
employees had to work.  Sometimes, all the employees had to work on the same
day.  (Tr. at 76.)  In the laundry department, the weekend work was not lighter
than the weekday work.  (Tr. at 76.) Because the resort was so busy, Saddlebrook
was unable reasonably to accommodate Aungst's religious practices without undue
hardship.

                         RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings Of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that:

     The Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order dismissing
Aungst's Petition For Relief with prejudice.

     RECOMMENDED this 18 day of October, 1984, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            J. LAWRENCE JOHNSTON
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The Oakland Building
                            2009 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida 32301
                            (904)488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 19th day of October, 1984.

                             ENDNOTE

1/  The parties' proposed findings of fact have been considered.  To the extent
reflected in these Findings Of Fact, they are accepted.  To the extent not
reflected, they are rejected as either being not proven by competent substantial
evidence, being redundant, being subordinate or being irrelevant.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Janice M. Aungst
105 South Ryals Road
Zephyrhills, Florida  33599



Thomas H. Barnard, Esquire
1800 Huntington Building
Cleveland, Ohio 44115

Donald Griffin
Executive Director
Florida Commission on
   Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Suite 240, Building F
Tallahassee, Florida  32303
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                         AGENCY FINAL ORDER
=================================================================

                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                  COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

JANICE M. AUNGST                       EEOC Case No. 025830525
     Petitioner,                       FCHR Case No. 83-1770
                                       DOAH Case No. 84-1532
vs.                                    FCHR Case No. 85-0009

SADDLEBROOK GOLF &
TENNIS RESORT,

     Respondent.
____________________________/

                   ORDER DISMISSING PETITION FOR
                      RELIEF FROM AN UNLAWFUL
                        EMPLOYMENT PRACTICE

          I. Panel of Commissioners
     The following three Commissioners participated in the disposition of this
matter:

          Commissioner Melvin L. Levitt,
          Panel Chairperson;
          Commissioner Robert L. Billingslea; and
          Commissioner Elena M. Flom.

          II.  Appearances

     No appearance was entered at the hearing before the Commission by or on
behalf of the Petitioner or the Respondent.

          III.  Preliminary Matters

     Janice M. Aungst, Petitioner herein, filed a complaint of discrimination
with this Commission pursuant to the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended,



Sections 760. 01-10, Florida Statutes (1983)1, alleging that Saddlebrook Golf &
Tennis Resort, Respondent herein, unlawfully discriminated against Petitioner on
the basis of her religion (Worldwide Church of God) by failing to recall
Petitioner from a period of voluntary layoff.

     In accordance with the Commission's rules, the allegations set forth in the
complaint of discrimination were investigated and a report of said investigation
was submitted to the Executive Director.  On March 13, 1984, the Executive
Director issued his Determination finding no reasonable cause to believe that an
unlawful employment practice had occurred in violation of the Human Rights Act
of 1977.

     On April 12, 1984, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful
Employment Practice.  The petition was referred to the Division of
Administrative Hearings for the conduct of a formal proceeding pursuant to Rule
22T-8.16(1).  The formal hearing was held in Zephyrhills, Florida, on August 27,
1984, before J. Lawrence Johnston, Division of Administrative Hearings Hearing
Officer.  The Hearing Officer entered a Recommended Order in this matter on
October 18, 1984.

     Neither party filed any exceptions to the Recommended Order.

     Pursuant to notice, public deliberations were held on January 17, 1985, in
Tallahassee, Florida, before the aforementioned Panel of Commissioners, during
which deliberations the Panel determined the action to be taken upon the
petition.

                  IV.  Findings of Fact

     1.  Having considered the Recommended Order, and being particularly mindful
of the record in this proceeding, the Panel finds that the Hearing Officer's
findings of fact are supported by competent, substantial evidence and will not
be disturbed.  The Hearing Officer's findings of fact are hereby adopted.

                  V.  Conclusions of Law

     2.  The Hearing Officer concluded as a matter of law that Petitioner failed
to establish a prima facie case of religious discrimination in that she did not
sufficiently explain her religious needs to Respondent.  The Panel rejects this
conclusion of law.

     3.  Actual notice to the employer of an individual's religious beliefs and
practices is an essential element of the prima facie case and prerequisite to
the employer's duty to accommodate.  Anderson v. General Dynamics, 589 F.2d 397,
401, 17 FEP Cases 1644, 1646 (9th Cir. 1978), cert. denied, 442 U.S. 908, 19 FEP
Cases 1377 (1979); Chrysler v. Mann, 561 F.2d 1282, 1285, 15 FEP Cases 788, 791
(8th Cir. 1977), cert. denied, 434 U.S. 1039, 16 FEP Cases 501 (1978); EEOC
Decision 81-19, 27 FEP Cases 1807, 1808 and n.2 (1981).  The employee has the
duty to inform the employer of the employee's religious needs in such manner
that the employer has actual notice of the religious conflict.  Redmond v. GAF
Corp., 574 F.2d 897, 902, 17 FEP Cases 208, 211 (7th Cir. 1978).

     4.  In the instant case, the Hearing Officer made findings of fact,
supported by competent substantial record evidence, that Petitioner informed
Respondent's supervisors that she observed the Sabbath on Saturdays and would be
unable to work on those days.  Petitioner also advised Respondent's supervisor
that it would be against her religious beliefs to accept employment in which she



would be required to work a seven-day rotating shift.  Furthermore, it was found
that Respondent had previously accommodated Petitioner's religious practices by
omitting her from Saturday work schedules and delaying her recall from layoff to
allow her to observe a religious celebration.  These findings clearly reveal
that Petitioner informed Respondent of her religious beliefs and practices and
the conflict with the job schedule in sufficient detail to provide Respondent
with actual notice of the need for accommodation.  Further explication by
Petitioner was not required.  See Redmond, 574 F.2d at 902, 17 FEP Cases at 212
(employee's statement that he was unable to work on Saturday because of his
religious obligation to lead Bible study class was sufficient information to
employer of conflict with Saturday work); Anderson, 589 F.2d at 399, 17 FEP
Cases at 1645 (employee who informed employer and union that his religion
prohibited him from joining a union established prima facie case); Willey v.
Maben Mfg. Co., 479 F. Supp. 634, 636-37, 21 FEP Cases 750, 752 (ND Miss 1979)
(when employees informed supervisor at time of hire that they were required by
tenets of church to observe holidays and expected leaves of absence for that
purpose, employer had duty to accommodate notwithstanding the fact that the
supervisor dismissed the notice from his mind).  Compare Chrysler, 561 F.2d at
1285-86, 15 FEP Cases at 791 (employee's behavior in missing work on Sabbath and
act of presenting card listing "God's Holy Days" to his supervisor was not
sufficient notice of conflict); EEOC Decision 81-19, 27 FEP Cases at 1808-09
(employee's actions in missing work without informing employer that it was a
holy day and giving employer a calendar of holy days do not constitute
sufficient notice of religious conflict).  Accordingly, the Panel concludes that
Petitioner has established a prima facie case of religious discrimination.

     5.  While the Petitioner has shown a prima facie case of religious
discrimination in violation of the Human Rights Act, Respondent has shown that
it is unable to reasonably accommodate Petitioner's religious practices without
undue hardship.

     6.  The Hearing Officer's conclusions of law, as modified in this section,
are a correct application of law.  The Hearing Officer's conclusions of law, as
modified above, are hereby adopted.

                      VI.  Dismissal

     The Hearing Officer's recommendation is adopted and his Recommended Order
is incorporated herein by reference.

     Accordingly, the Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice
and the underlying complaint of discrimination are hereby DISMISSED with
prejudice.

     Petitioner is advised of her right to petition the Florida District Court
of Appeal for review of this Order within 30 days of the date that this Order is
filed with the Clerk of the Commission.  Section 120.68, Fla. Stat.; Fla. R.
App. P. 9.110(b).



     It is so ORDERED.

     DATED this 8th day of March, 1985.

     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS:

                              BY:___________________________
                              Commissioner Melvin L. Levitt,
                              Panel Chairperson;
                              Commissioner Robert L.
                              Billingslea; and
                              Commissioner Elena M. Flom.

                              FILED this 25th day of March, 1985,
                              in Tallahassee, Florida.

                              BY:___________________________
                              Clerk of the Commission

                             ENDNOTE

1/ Unless otherwise indicated, all statutory references are to Florida Statutes
(1983), and all rule references are to the Florida Administrative Code.

Copies Furnished:

Ms. Janice M. Aungst, Petitioner
(C. M. #P 579 391 272).

Thomas H. Barnard,
Attorney for Respondent (C. M. #P 579 391 273).

Aurelio Durana, Legal Advisor for Commission Panel.

Administrator of Field Services.

Honorable J. Lawrence Johnston, DOAH Hearing Officer.


